Girdwood Land Use Committee

Notice of Meeting on May 8, 2017
Minutes Draft

Agenda Item LUC 1705-01: 
Call to order 7PM Brian Burnett
Agenda Approved for May 8, 2017 Regular Meeting with change to put all MOA HLB items at the start of the business agenda so that they can present at once.
Minutes Approved for April 10, 2017 Regular Meeting
LUC Officer reports
Announcements & Presentations:
GBOS/LUC Quarterly Joint Meeting is scheduled for MON June 19 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

Turnagain Herb Company – Seth Molen said that they should be breaking ground by the end of May and plan to be open for business this summer.
Agenda Item LUC 1705-02:  Public Comment
Shine Herfindal requested information on how to designate land to be green space and/or community garden.  Land she is inquiring about is HLB land on the west side of Alyeska Highway, behind her home.  Nicole Jones-Vogel with HLB states that the process to designate land depends on the type of designation requested.  There can be year to year agreements that are relatively easy to do; larger requests require bigger processes, up to requiring Assembly approval.  Nicole recommends that Shine contact her to get more information outside of this meeting.
Agenda Item LUC 1705-03: Committee reports:
GBOS Report (Jerry Fox):  Jerry states that GBOS have assigned new roles to the sub-committees.  New Land Use Supervisor is Mike Edgington.  Robert Snitzer and Jerry Fox are co-chairs of GBOS.  Work on the pedestrian crosswalk at Alyeska Highway and Hightower/Egloff is moving forward.  No news on policing of the Seward Highway, except that AST Col Cockrell is retiring soon.  GBOS passed a resolution supporting Kenai EMS service to be paid for through funds received from federal government for lands along highway.  He also checked in to such an arrangement with MOA, as federal government pays some amount for lands along the Seward Highway within the MOA.  These funds are currently compiled in the General Fund.  Girdwood new Fire Chief should be in Girdwood May 20.  
Trails Committee Report (Brian Burnett): Last meeting was May 2.  Trails Plan working group has presented the Girdwood Trails Plan to the full trails committee.  They will hold a work session to review the plan more fully and receive comments from the Trails Committee on 5/22.  MOU with the USFS is completed and signed.  GMBA conceptual plan was approved and GTC recommended approval to GBOS for the conceptual plan.  Tommy O’Malley requested GTC help in establishing trail routes through the cemetery site.  4 weeks of SCA crew work expected on the Beaver Pond Trail this summer, to complete that project.  Hand tram was flown out and is at Unique Machine for paint, welding, and new latch.  Plan to fly it back in once work is complete and then hold inspection approx. May 20.  Goal is to have any work called out in the inspection completed and to open the hand tram in time for Memorial Day weekend.
   
Girdwood Area Plan Review Committee (Diana Livingston & Lewis Leonard) Group is meeting every other week and has made strides in determining their structure and goals.  Planning a community charrette in the fall.  Project website: www.girdwoodareaplan.com and www.girdwoodareaplan.org are up.  Group is completing mission statement and goal setting.  Current timeline is 1 year for info gathering, 1 year for compiling information.  Expect plan update in 2019.  Group has received $2048 in donations, which will match with HLB grant funds.
Next meeting is WED May 17 at 6PM, Mike Edgington is moderator.

Cemetery Committee (Tommy O’Malley) Kyle Kelley updates that the group is continuing visioning exercise to get consensus on what the cemetery features will be before turning it over to a designer.
Girdwood Land Use Committee Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Title 21, Chapter 9 Review Committee (Tim Cabana & Marco Zaccaro)  Group has met a couple of times and decided that they need to tackle the review in chunks and pass up for approval.  Group established a standard methodology to apply to the changes, and provided an outline of the methodology that they will use. First segment is the parking standards, which is the agenda as New Business.  Next meeting is 7PM TUE at the Girdwood Brewing Co.  Group discusses that this group needs to create a set schedule and meeting time so that they include broader public.  
HLB Commission Report (Diana Livingston)  Diana recognizes Nicole Jones-Vogel, HLB staff in attendance at this meeting.  At the meeting on April 13 the group discussed that the 5 Girdwood Industrial park leases had been executed, Public hearing of the work program for 2017 and the 2018-2022 5 year management plan.   At the next meeting, which is May 11, the group will discuss the HLB inventory analysis.  Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance will provide presentation on conceptual plan, and they will discuss the wetland mitigation credit bank, which is later on the LUC agenda tonight.
Jerry Fox states that a topic at the last Girdwood Area Plan Update meeting was the need for a stronger relationship with HLB.   Example of this need is the recent movement of land parcel between Shine Herfindal’s house and his home, which was on the 5 year plan and is now on the 1 year plan for possible action.  This was done without notification at Land Use, and was not on agenda to be discussed in this way.  Also minutes are published after approval, not as draft.  Suggest placing draft minutes for review so that public can stay up to speed on discussions on a more timely basis. Brian Burnett suggests HLBAC hold meeting in Girdwood occasionally, so that Girdwood public can be more engaged.  Nicole states that she will take these suggestions to HLB.
Friends of the Skate Park (Kyle Kelley) Skate Park meeting on THU the 11th at 7PM to work out logistics for upcoming work party on May 20th.  Work party will focus on demo and reconstruction of 3 ramps.
HLB topics:
Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1409-04:
Update on Girdwood Industrial Park
HLB has met with the permittees and agreed to redesign of Bedrock Circle, which would lower the height of the finished road by 1-2’.  They have requested an addendum to the bid documents, bid should go out soon, and then go to the assembly for approval.  This should mean that construction can start in July for 2+ months.  It’s possible that paving would not occur until calendar year 2018.
  
New Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1705-05:
HLB Wetland Analysis, Nicole Vogel-Jones, presenting. HLB will seek LUC support for GBOS resolution in the fall on this item.  HLB owns approx. 10,000 acres of land in Girdwood, of which 2,000 are wetlands.  HLB wants to create a wetlands mitigation bank, in order to provide credits for purchase for projects that disturbing wetlands for construction.  This is in a very preliminary phase, working with the Army Corps of Engineers.  Areas under consideration are south of the Industrial park, across Glacier Creek from the Industrial Park, and between Glacier Creek and the Snow Cat road, roughly.  

It is not yet known exactly how many credits are created or how many credits HLB is seeking to achieve.  
Uses within the wetlands can still be maintained, including existing trails and conceptual trails with soft surfaces.  Selected areas would be protected in a conservation easement in to perpetuity.

These wetland credits should be in exchange for wetlands disturbed in the primary watershed (Girdwood) or secondary watershed (Turnagain Arm Area) for public and private projects.  There is some uncertainty in this as Tim Cabana recently purchased credits for the brewery construction, which are in the Matsu valley. There are different levels of credit and different classes of wetlands, which needs to be more clearly understood and explained to the public.  LUC requests information on the number, type and cost of credits for the recent Arlberg extension project, in order to give better understanding of how the credit system works.  HLB will do field work on this in the fall and will present again to LUC and GBOS with more information.  Lewis Leonard requests that existing and conceptual trails be overlaid on the map at that time.  He also requests that the number of credits to be achieved will meet the anticipated number needed by Girdwood in the next 100 years.

Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1610-05:
Dimensional Variance Request to allow a single family residence to encroach into the required setbacks in the gR-2 District.  365 Cortina Road (Eric Lowman seeking LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support).

Eric Lowman presented in October, 2016 regarding his need for a variance in order to make his home sell-able for a conventional bank loan sometime in the future.  Construction work in approximately 2001 brought the home  closer to neighbors and to Cortina Road than is allowable by code. Mr. Lowman indicates that 2 of his neighbors have offered to write letters in support of the variance, although he doesn’t have those letters yet.

Motion:

Girdwood Land Use Committee moves to recommend that the Girdwood Board of Supervisors write a Resolution of Support for the Dimensional Variance Requested to allow a single family residence to encroach in to the required setbacks in the gR-2 District at 365 Cortina Road. 
Motion by Lewis Leonard, 2nd by Brian Burnett
13 in favor

 0 opposed

2 abstain

Motion carries
Agenda Item LUC 1702-04:
Update of on status of Girdwood Nordic Ski Club proposed additional multi-use, four season trail system. (currently tabled while GNSC/GTC sub-committee works)
Deb Essex states that GNSC will be ready for LUC vote on the trail system next month.


Agenda Item LUC 1704-04:
Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance, requesting motion recommending GBOS Resolution of Support for conceptual trail plan for flow trails  – Dan Starr & Nick Georgelos

GMBA is working on a draft Resolution for GBOS next week.  Key points are that the trail is consistent with the Girdwood Area Plan, they have the support of the Nordic Ski Club for use of the Nordic 5k for uphill access in summer, plan is for a class 3 trail 4-6’ wide with clearing of 10’-12’, met with the USFS and adjusted the plan so that it does not connect with the Winner Creek Trail, CPG has approved use of the snow cat road as a connector point.  Received Girdwood Trails Committee support at their meeting last week in a vote of 15-0.

Motion:  
Girdwood Land Use Committee moves to recommend that the Girdwood Board of Supervisors write a Resolution of Support for the conceptual trail plan for mountain bike trails as presented.

Motion by Lewis Leonard, 2nd by Brian Burnett
12 in favor


0 opposed 


2 abstain


Motion carries

Agenda Item LUC 1704-07:
Glacier City Hall Historic Designation nomination, Grace Pleasants update.

No update.  LUC will vote to remove this item from the agenda if there is no update from Grace at the next meeting.
Agenda Item LUC 1704-08:
Alien Species LLC requesting motion recommending GBOS Letter of Non-Objection for invasive weed spraying in 2017/18.

Tim Stallard is the contractor who works on the invasive weeds by contract with Girdwood.  Plan is to spray for weeds at the soccer field, Arlberg bike path & road, Verbier, Virgin Falls trailhead, Timberline road.  He also is watching the areas of new construction:  Arlberg extension and Nordic 5k as disturbed soil is susceptible to invasive weeds typically.  Spraying will depend upon the type of weeds they are targeting, but most spraying will be in the later summer, but before berries are out.


Motion:

Girdwood Land use Committee moves to recommend that the Girdwood Board of Supervisors write a Letter of Non-Objection for invasive weed spraying in 2017/18.

Motion by Tim Cabana, 2nd by Jerry Fox

7 in favor

1 opposed

3 abstain

Motion carries

New Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1705-04:  
Consider agenda topics for GBOS/LUC Joint meeting on June 19 at 6PM.
Group will work on this at their June 12 meeting.  

Agenda Item LUC 1705-06:
Changes to Marijuana Special Land Use document 
Brian Burnett recently downloaded the document and found that there was reference to the GCC in it, as it was drafted prior to the formal dissolving of GCC. Group reviewed the proposed text changes. No other changes required.  

Agenda Item LUC 1705-07:
Multifamily Housing Project, Lot 12, Taos Road (Marco Zaccaro)

Marco is working on a preliminary plan for this project, which would be a 4 unit structure.  Possible that drainage/setbacks may preclude the project from accommodating the number of units that make the construction pencil out.  Need for any variance request not yet known. More information at the June LUC meeting.

Agenda Item LUC 1705-08:
Title 21 Chapter 9 Review:  Off-street parking standards (Marco Zaccaro & Tim Cabana).  Title 21 chapter 9 review phase 1.  This item was determined to need rewrite because it failed the standards test that the review committee has created.  Current parking standards should not apply to Girdwood because Girdwood is a pedestrian-focused town with many visitors who also do not have vehicles.  Parking standards applied from Anchorage create too much parking which sits empty much of the time.  This encourages a feel of urban sprawl.  
Group discusses specific recommended changes, some areas that need additional work are:
Justification of the .8 factor in required parking in 1. General

Review #5 to be sure that the change meets its intended purpose.

Review #7 to be sure that the change meets its intended purpose.

Group is meeting May 9 to discuss changes and re-review the edits before moving forward to GBOS on Monday, May 15 and will be updated and presented in June at LUC and GBOS.

Meeting adjourned 9:38PM
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